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THE COURT:  That's all right.  

MS.   I have to also remember the question.  

THE COURT:  Okay.  

The question is:  And in the ledgers, did you 

document proceeds of drug trafficking, which were allocated to 

the cartel's payments to Genaro Garcia Luna?  

That's the question. 

A Yes, that's right. 

Q In those spreadsheets, generally, what kinds of amounts 

of money were documented as being for Genaro Garcia Luna? 

A The maximum amount that I was able to see, and I even 

went with Mario Pineda to go hand it over to Rey Zambada, was 

$5 million. 

Q What were some other amounts?  

A 3 million, 1 million, 1.8 million.  Different amounts. 

Q And did these ledgers refer to Genaro Garcia Luna by his 

real name?  

A No, they always referred to Mr. Genaro Garcia Luna with a 

name they used for him, Tartamudeo or Metralleta. 

Q And why were those names used?  

A To hide his name, I imagine, because they said he had a 

speech problem. 

Q And what is Metralleta? 

A That is used to refer to a person who stutters when they 

speak. 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Opening Statements - Mr. 

. RPR, RMR, CRR. 
OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER.

28

documents.  Where is the believable evidence of this man's 

guilt?  

My name is  and along with  

 and .  We are honored 

to have been appointed by the Court to represent Mr. Genaro 

Garcia Luna.  Helping us as part of our team are our trial 

assistants  and .  Most 

importantly, let me introduce to you Genaro Garcia Luna.  

Who is he?  He is not a politician.  He's a trained engineer 

he was a public servant in Mexico for more than 20 years 

working more than two decades in Mexican national security 

and public security.  He sent his career systematically 

fighting all kinds the criminal organizations.  We talked a 

bit during jury selection about drugs, and I think it's safe 

to say that we all agree that drugs destroy our communities.  

They destroy all communities.  And the considerable evidence 

will show that Mr. Garcia Luna spent his entire public 

service career trying to keep communities safe from illegal 

organizations and drugs.  

Mr. Garcia Luna worked his way up the ranks as 

Mr. Pilmar said.  He started his public service career in 

1989.  From 1989 to 1997, he was first an analyst, then 

Deputy Director of CISEN; The Center of Investigation and

National Security.  That's kind of like our NSA.  From 1998 

to 2000, he was a supervisor in the Preventive Federal 
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  I am an assistant United States attorney here 

in the Eastern District of New York.  Alongside, my colleagues 

from the U.S. Attorney's Office, the Drug Enforcement 

Administration and Homeland Security Investigations, we have 

the privilege of representing the government in this case.  

The defendant started his career working for Mexican 

government intelligence.  Over the years, he rose to the 

ranks, becoming the head of Mexico's premiere law enforcement 

agency, kind of like our FBI.  In 2006, the president of 

Mexico even appointed the defendant to the presidential 

cabinet, giving him powers over the whole country's federal 

police force.  He grew his force with tens of thousands of 

officers under his command.  His responsibilities stretched 

even further from the seaports, to the airports, to the 

highways.  It's actually a little hard for me to explain how 

powerful he really was because we do not have any law 

enforcement officers in the United States who have 

consolidated this much power under them.  

And you know who knew that better than anyone else?  

Mexico's most powerful trafficking organization, the Sinaloa 

Cartel.  The Sinaloa Cartel is one of the world's most 

sophisticated criminal organizations.  It buys cocaine in 

Colombia at cheap prices where it's grown, brings it up into 

Mexico, and then smuggles it over the border into the 

United States.  The success of the cartel is based on the fact 
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BY MR. :  (Continuing.)  

Q And when you talk about corruption, if possible, you 

would want to -- you, I mean you, Mayo, would want to corrupt 

probably the local police and go as high as you could in 

Mexican politics; correct? 

MS. :  Objection. 

THE COURT:  I will allow that. 

MS. :  He referred to the witness as 

Mayo. 

MR.   I said you and Mayo. 

THE COURT:  No, you did not.  Put the question 

again. 

BY MR. :  

Q When it came to police corruption on behalf of Mayo, you 

would want to corrupt from the local highway police, federal 

police; you would want to corrupt as high as you could.  Look, 

if Mayo could corrupt the president of Mexico, he would do it, 

wouldn't he? 

A Perhaps. 

Q And your brother had a particular interest in a person by 

the name of Garcia Luna; correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And from 2001 until approximately 2006 Garcia Luna was in 

charge of the Agency of Federal Investigation; correct? 

A Correct. 
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the National Minister of Public Security; who would be in 

charge of the federal police and the federal prisons, and 

would also be the public face for that war.  And as I 

mentioned from 2006 to 2012, that was Mr. Garcia Luna.  The 

face to that war.  

As Minister of Public Security, Mr. Garcia Luna 

would be that very public face of the war, and it would be 

extremely dangerous.  He would be the public face of a 

dangerous war against very, very dangerous and powerful 

people.  He would make enemies on every possible side.  He 

would be a target for all criminals, all of them.  He would 

be the enemy of all of the cartels.  An enemy of those 

police working with and for the cartels.  He would also be 

the enemy of the politicians who did not support the efforts 

or would were corrupt himself.  He would need a full-time 

and substantial security detail.  Nonetheless, Mr. Garcia 

Luna had the courage to accept that assignment.  

Mr. Garcia Luna was tasked with coordinating all 

of Mexico's efforts under, most importantly, under the 

Merida Initiative initiate.  Under that role, he strategized 

with U.S. officials at the most senior levels.  The head of 

the DEA, Karen Tandy; Administrator of the DEA and Genaro 

Garcia Luna.  The attorney general.  Genaro Garcia Luna and 

Eric Holder, the United States Attorney General.  Homeland 

Security, FBI, Congress.  This is Genaro Garcia Luna and 
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this is 306.

A Okay. 

Q 307.  

A Okay. 

Q 308.  

A Okay. 

Q And 309.  

A Okay. 

MR. :  We have no objection to these. 

THE COURT:  All right.  Received. 

(Government's Exhibits 306, 307, 308 and 309 

received in evidence.)  

Q Starting with Government 306, what are we looking at 

here?  

A It's the entrance to Terminal 2 at the Mexico City 

Airport. 

Q Moving to Government Exhibit 307, what are we looking at 

here? 

A It's an aerial shot of Terminal 2. 

Q Moving on to Government Exhibit 308, what is this? 

A This is where the planes park in Terminal 2. 

Q And Government Exhibit 309.  

A This is where the planes come in, in Terminal 2. 

Q How many days a week did you work at the airport?  

A I would work 25 consecutive days, and I would rest five 
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days.  

Q On the days that you were working, how many hours did you 

work in a day?  

A Eight hours. 

Q What was your salary? 

A About 8,000 pesos biweekly. 

Q Can you describe a typical shift at the airport from 

start to finish?  

A Yes.  We would show up, and we would be ready for roll 

call.  We would wait for instructions from the bosses; and 

then we would go to the different areas at the airport 

depending on the area that had been assigned to us. 

Q What was the purpose of the federal police presence at 

the Mexico City Airport? 

MR.   Objection. 

THE COURT:  I'll allow it. 

A To do surveillance and provide security for the 

passengers. 

Q Can you describe the layout of the Mexico City Airport?

A It Had four areas.  You had the transit area, which 

entailed the main entrances; you had the screening area where 

you check baggage for flights; the waiting gate areas when you 

waited for the planes; and the tarmac platforms, which is 

where the airplanes are. 

Q These areas that you described, how many do the federal 
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police cover? 

A All of them. 

Q During that time you worked at the airport, what was the 

biggest security threat the airport was facing? 

MR. :  Objection. 

THE COURT:  Overruled.  

A The illegal traffic of merchandise. 

Q What sort of merchandise?  

A Drug, drugs, money and weapon. 

Q -- how do you know?  

A Those were part of instruction that is we would receive 

from our bosses letting us know that we should be on the look 

out for the type of illegal merchandise. 

Q What, if anything, did you observe with respect to drug 

trafficking at the Mexico City Airport? 

A As time went by, I realized that it was happening. 

Q What did you realize?  

A They would give us a weird order by the radio.  So this 

order would tell us that for some time it would say by 45, all 

in 35, which meant until further order we had to be on standby 

and that was an order that came from the higher-ups.  

We couldn't carry out any revisions, any arrests, 

anything at all; we just had to be there on standby. 

Q What is the significance of 45 and 35?  

A We handled codes that we had learned since we joined the 
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police.  45 meant by an order from the higher ups. 

And 35 meant to be on standby. 

Q Where did you learn these codes? 

A At the federal police training academy. 

Q How often were standby command issued?  

A Once or twice per week. 

Q What, if anything, did you observe about the standby 

orders and the arrival of certain flights? 

A I observed that some colleagues ignored these orders and 

they would leave and they didn't have any issues.  And this 

was right around the time of certain flights coming in from 

South America and also taking off to the United States and 

Europe. 

Q What were you supposed to do when a standby order was 

issued? 

A I had to stay in my area without being able to conduct 

any revisions or any arrests. 

Q How did you react to that order?  

A It was a weird order.  

(Continued on next page.)
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2. (SBU) 265 Buildout: We understand the timeline for the buildout 
of 265 Reform is beginning to drift again and could move several 
months to the right. Request Washington keep pressure on OBO to 
ensure this does not happen. 

B5 

INTERNAL DEVELOPMENTS 

3. (SBU) INCREASING VIOLENCE: At the close of the third year of 
Calderon's administration and days shy of the third anniversary of 
the war against the DTOs, media sources tallied nearly 16,000 
organized crime-related casualties. November showed a decline in 
murders with approximately 682 deaths, a marked reduction against 
the prior 5 months, but near the average for 2009. 

4. (SBU) High impact crimes continued in November, to include the 
murder of the Secretary of Public Security for Garcia, Nuevo Leon 
retired Brigadier General Juan Arturo Esparza, four days after his 
appointment. In neighboring Escobedo, Nuevo Leon the Secretary of 
Public Security resigned after just a few hours in office due to 
intimidation. More than half of the 51 municipal Security Secretary 
positions in the state of Nuevo Leon remain vacant. The states of 
Zacatecas, Morelos, Guerrero and Durango reported direct attacks 
against law enforcement facilities, most perpetuated with grenades 
and high-powered automatic weapons. Coordinated retaliation attacks 
following a high profile arrest November 20 in Celaya, reminiscent 
of the July 11 attacks in Michoacan, were reported against eight PGR 
and municipal police facilities. 

5. (SBU) PUBLIC PERCEPTION: A national poll carried out in November 
measuring public perception at the end of Calderon's third year 
showed an increase in public frustration with the current security 
strategy. In a speech to mark the milestone, the President 
highlighted accomplishments to date, further noting that the 
strengthening of institutions has made headway In later interviews 
Calderon highlighted public perception as one of his biggest 
challenges. 

6. (SBU) STRATEGY: Defense Secretary Galvan Galvan met with Senate 
leaders November 25 to lobby for legislation proposed earlier this 
year by the executive to define SEDENA's role in civil policing 
efforts and set penalties for troops who defect to join the ranks of 
organized crime. Galvan also made mention of yet another initiative 
to merge SEDENA and SEMAR under the premise of combating organized 
crime. 

7. (SBU) While top officials acknowledge merging the two 
Secretariats is low on the list of priorities, Secretary Garcia 
Luna's initiative to merge state and municipal police forces has 
some support. Officials in the states of Durango have made clear 
intentions to bring all 41 of the state's police forces under the 
wing of state leadership and expect to have a framework to do so 
before the state legislature in mid-December. Security Secretary of 
Nuevo Leon Carlos Jauregui has also acknowledged that his state is 
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poised to do the same. Significantly, the governors of Michoacan, 
DF, Chihuahua, Veracruz, Oaxaca, Durango, and Mexico, states which 
represent a majority of the Mexican Congress have all indicated that 
they would support such a merger. Both the National Public Security 
Council and the National Conference of Governors expect to convene 
commissions in the coming months to analyze and debate current and 
future police models. 

8. (SBU) The inability of both the military and police to subdue 
cartel violence has given rise to an array of desperate measures. 
The Ciudad Juarez business community issued statements earlier in 
the month calling for the deployment of UN peacekeeping troops to 
their city, much to the chagrin of federal leaders. The venture was 
roundly rejected by the GOM and the UN itself, but UNODC 
representatives have expressed interest in offering the city other 
forms of assistance. Recent isolated incidences of vigilante 
justice have also been interpreted as further indicators of waning 
confidence. The near lynching of kidnapping suspects in the State 
of Mexico and the evolving row over the suspected participation of 
San Pedro Garza's mayor in the murder of a kidnapping ring leader 
have raised the profile of the issue(ref. A). 

9. (SBU) Creating productive mechanisms for community participation 
is a tall order that most agree must be filled before the country's 
security apparatus will move forward. Recent forums, including 
those hosted by SRE on the Merida Initiative and a broader event by 
the International Republican Institute and the National Autonomous 
University (ref. B), show growing interest and a willingness to 
engage on security issues. The National Association of Citizen 
Participation Councils also held a national event on media and 
citizen participation which served as a launch pad for a new 
anonymous online system to report crimes (http://notedejes.mx/). 
Participants revealed a related project underway with the nation's 
largest wireless provider for reporting crime via free and anonymous 
text messaging. Similar efforts announced by Ciudad Juarez' mayor 
this month will initiate a Crime Stoppers program in the coming 
months and is expected to outsource calls across the border to El 
Paso. Anonymity is of particular concern in Mexico, given a founded 
wariness of reprisals from both criminals and authorities on the 
take. 

10. (SBU) ARRESTS: Mexico extradited five wanted criminals to the US 
during November, bringing the 2009 total to 107. High profile 
arrests in the course of the month include Cristobal Altamirano 
Pinon, suspected leader of La Familia cartel in Guanajuato and 
Antonio Daniel Villegas Vazquez "El 20", Tampico Zetas plaza boss. 
Suspected boss of the Zetas Veracruz plaza, Braulio Aurellano 
Dominguez "El Gonzo," was killed during a shootout with SEMAR 
troops. Statistics on organized crime-related arrests released in 
November under a freedom of information request show that of the 
226,677 individuals detained from January 2007 through September 
2009 only 33,470 received sentences. 

MERIDA INITIATIVE 

11. (U) The Merida Initiative Bilateral Implementation meeting was 
held on November 4 at SRE. In addition to updating the USG and GOM 
representatives on the status of each project, the GOM briefed on 
the new database and project tracking system that would be 
implemented at the end of November. 
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12. (U) Senior officials from the U.S. and Mexico met on November 18 
to discuss Pillars II (Institution building), and Pillar IV 
(Building Resilient Communities) of the new Merida bilateral 
strategy. The two sides discussed programs and joint engagement on 
internal controls ("control de confianza"), state and local capacity 
building, human rights, drug demand reduction, socio-economic 
factors related to crime and criminality, and judicial reform. 
Similar high level meetings were held on October 28 in Washington to 
discuss disruption of drug trafficking organizations and creating a 

21st century border. 

INTERDICTION 

13. (SBU) Major drug seizures in the month of November: 

—11/1 - Comalapa, Chiapas: Military forces seized 10 kilograms of 
cocaine at a highway checkpoint. 
—11/2 - Ciudad Victoria, Tamaulipas or Nuevo Laredo, Nuevo Leon: 
Military forces seized $1.15M secreted aboard a passenger vehicle. 
—11/3 -: Nuevo Laredo, Tamaulipas: Military forces seizure of 1,550 
kilograms of marijuana 
—11/4 - Navojoa, Sonora: Seizure of 48 kilograms of marijuana 
secreted aboard a passenger bus. 
—11/5 -Tamborillo, Chihuahua: Seizure of 203 kilograms of opium 
gum, the largest seizure of opium in Mexican history. 
—11/5 - Ciudad Juarez, Chihuahua: Military forces seized a small 
arsenal and approximately 300 kilograms of marijuana. 
—11/5 - Hostotipaquillo, Jalisco: State and municipal police forces 
seized approximately one ton of marijuana. 
—11/5 - Division del Norte, Michoacan: Military forces seized a 
clandestine laboratory and approximately 300 liters of precursor 
chemicals. 
—11/6 - Empalme, Sonora: Military forces seized 280 kilograms of 
marijuana 
—11/8 - San Luis Rio Colorado - Military checkpoint seizure of 105 
kilograms of cocaine secreted aboard two freight trucks. 
—11/8 - Villanueva, Zacatecas: Military forces reported the 
eradication of a 20,000 square meter marijuana cultivation and 
seizure of 300 kilograms of the same drug on the premises. 
—11/8 -Zapopan, Jalisco: Seizure of 318 kilograms of marijuana 
secreted aboard a passenger vehicle. 
—11/9 - Mexicali, Baja California: Seizure of 900 kilograms of 
marijuana. 
—11/9 - San Juanito Escobedo, Jalisco: Rural and Municipal police 
forces eradicated approximately 16,800 square meters of marijuana 
cultivation. 
—11/10 - Techaluta, Jalisco: State police forces seized 20 
kilograms of crystal meth which led to the seizure of a clandestine 
laboratory. 
—11/11 - Tijuana, Baja California: Military forces seized 198 
kilograms of marijuana. 
—11/12 - Culiacan, Sinaloa: Military forces seized a clandestine 
laboratory and 1,650 kilograms of granulated crystal meth as well as 
470 liters of the same substance in liquid form. 
—11/14 - Las Cruces, Michoacan: Military forces seized two 
clandestine laboratories 
—11/14 - Choix, Sinaloa: Military forces seized 12,328 kilograms of 
marijuana. 
—11/15 - Reynosa, Tamaulipas: Military forces seized 3,091 
kilograms of marijuana. 
—11/15 - Huichapan, Hidalgo: Military forces discovered a 
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clandestine laboratory. 
—11/16 - Villa Madero, Michoacan: Military forces discovered two 
clandestine labs. 
—11/16 - Reynosa, Tamaulipas: Military forces seized 667 kilograms 
of marijuana 
—11/16 - Tlaquepaque, Jalisco: Military forces discovered a 
clandestine laboratory 
—11/17 - Janos, Chihuahua: Two seizures carried out by Military 
forces at checkpoints yielded 8,035 kilograms of marijuana secreted 
aboard three commercial freight trucks. 
—11/18 - Camargo, Tamaulipas: Military forces seized 462 kilograms 
of marijuana aboard an abandoned vehicle. 
—11/18 - Tijuana, Baja California: Military forces seized 2,229 
kilograms of marijuana at a highway checkpoint. 
—11/18 - Coapango, Guerrero: Military forces seized a clandestine 
laboratory and a small amount of heroin and opium. 
—11/19 - Hostotipaquillo, Jalisco: State and municipal police 
forces seized 224 kilograms of marijuana. 

—11/19 - Tlaquepaque: Citizen reports led to the seizure of 1,152 
kilograms of marijuana. 
—11/19 - Urapan, Michoacan: Seizure of a warehouse containing 
approximately 3.5 tons of suspected precursor chemicals. 
—11/18 - Urique, Chihuahua: Military forces seized 3,251 kilograms 
of marijuana following citizen reports. 
—11/22 - Arroyo Seco, Guerrero: Military forces seized 3,742 
kilograms of marijuana. 
—11/22 - Pueblo Nuevo, Durango: Military force eradicated 7,000 
square meters of marijuana cultivation and seized 325 kilograms of 
marijuana. 
—11/24 - Tijuana, Baja California: Military forces seized 2,894 
kilograms of marijuana secreted aboard a freight truck. 
—11/24 - Pueblo Viejo, Michoacan: Military forces discovered a 
clandestine lab seizing 46 kilograms of crystal meth, 194 kilograms 
of ephedrine and other precursor chemicals. 
—11/27 - Reynosa, Tamaulipas: Seizure of 900 kilograms of marijuana 
hidden in a wooded area. 
—11/27 - Toliman, Jalisco: Seizure of a clandestine laboratory and 
over one ton of precursor chemicals. 
—11/28 - Reynosa, Tamaulipas: Seizure of 6,100 kilograms of 
marijuana hidden in a wooded area. 
—11/29 - Desierto del Altar, Sonora: Military forces discovered 
1,700 kilograms of marijuana. 

PROFESSIONALIZATION AND TRAINING 

14. (SBU) Currently there are 43 International and 45 Mexican 
instructors training 985 Basic Investigation students. Instruction 
is currently being delivered to Phases IV, V and VI. The school is 
scheduled to close on 19 December and reopen on the 4th of January 
2010 to complete the last of Phase VI. It is estimated given the 
current recruitment of personnel that at the end of Phase VI we 
should have 3,050 students trained. Given that there is currently a 
"continuing resolution" on funding additional investigators we are 
planning to focus on conducting a train the trainer program in 
January until the Basic Investigator program re-starts. 

15. (SBU) SSP MANUALS PROJECT: The Task Order Requirement for the 
initial survey with the SSP to help design the manuals project has 
been sent to INURM. This initial 30-day survey will develop a plan 
for addressing the review and editing of up to 120 manuals for the 
SSP. 

CLASSIFICATION: UNCLASSIFIED 
Page 5 of 10 

UNCLASSIFIED U.S. Department of State Case No. F-2011-02924 Doc No. C17690123 Date: 03/05/2013 



UNCLASSIFIED U.S. Department of State Case No. F-2011-02924 Doc No. C17690123 Date: 03/05/2013 
CLASSIFICATION: UNCLASSIFIED 
Page 6 of 10 

16. (SBU) ANTI-KIDNAPPING UNITS: Thirty state police officers 
completed three weeks of specialized training in anti-kidnapping in 
Florida. 

	IThe GOM is actively working to establish units in each of 
the 32 states. 

17. (SBU) SSP UNDERCOVER TRAINING: DHS/ICE conducted a two-week 
Undercover Training course for 42 SSP Agents Nov. 2 - 13, 2009. 
This course was intended to teach the SSP agents the basic concepts 
of undercover operations, situational awareness, handling 
informants, surveillance, operational security, intelligence 
gathering and basic SRT tactics. 

18. (SBU) GRUPOS BETA: DHS/CBP conducted two two-week Border Search 
and Rescue Training (BORSTAR) courses for 44 Mexican Immigration 
(INAMI) agents. The NAS-sponsored Merida Initiative program was 
designed to equip these counterparts with the needed skills to 
provide better assistance to migrants that find themselves in 
precarious situations. Grupo Beta and BORSATR Agents will also be 
able to talk in the same language and participate in coordinated 
exercises and operations. 

19. (SBU) SSP SENIOR LEVEL COURSE: Forty Five SSP senior leaders 

graduated in a well-attended ceremony at Quantico November 6. They 
are on to Ottawa for further training. 

CORRECTIONS SYSTEMS REFORM PROJECT 

20. (SBU) TRAINING: On November 20th, 2009, 25 SSP Classification 
Staff finished six weeks of training in Colorado. The training 
focused on the classification and reintegration process and assisted 
participants in the development of procedures and instruments for 
the Mexican classification system. Participants also received a 
Train-the-Trainer course. The third Corrections Instructor course 
continues at the New Mexico Corrections Academy. This class also 
includes 19 Guatemalan prison officials. 

21. (SBU) EQUIPMENT: Training Equipment for the Xalapa Penitentiary 
Academy was exported Nov. 17. This first shipment, valued at 
$39,490 included blocking dummies, training arms and protective gear 
to aid the Academy in the formation of Mexico's new cadre of 
corrections offices. The second part of the training equipment is 
expected in December. RPSO recently signed the contract for 10 
transportation vans with security transport insert. They will be 
delivered in February 2010. 

NON-INTRUSIVE INSPECTION EQUIPMENT 

22. (SBU) TRAINING: NAS-financed 10-day Basic Ion Scanner Operator 
training for 60 SEDENA troops ended Nov. 18. The 60 troops will 
operate the 30 vapor tracer units NAS purchased for SEDENA under the 
Merida Initiative. 

23. EQUIPMENT: Purchase Order for 19 mobile gamma radiation Vehicle 
and Cargo Inspection Systems (VACIS) trucks for the SSP (18) and 
SEDENA (1) under Mrida Initiative funding was signed November 27. 

B7(E) 
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Award of the contract (to Company A) followed resolution by the USG 
of an official protest against the competing company (Company B) 
initially awarded the contract last August for the 19 vehicles in 
question. However, Company B filed a counter protest in early 
December against Company A. This contract is pending resolution 
procedures set to begin in early January 2010. 

JUSTICE PROGRAMS 

24. (SBU) 

to assist these agencies with judicial wiretaps. An 
Assistant U.S. Attorney is also in Mexico City assessing training 
needs and logistics for the upcoming Trial Advocacy course set for 
December 7-11 at INACIPE. 

INTERNAL CONTROLS 

25. (SBU) 2.5 million dollars in procurement of polygraph equipment 
to improve the polygraph capabilities of CISEN, SSP, SAT, INAMI and 
PGR is in progress. 

B7(E) 

IT PROGRAMS 

26. (SBU) INAMI (National Migration Institute): A technical review 
visit to three migration points of entry along the Mexican southern 
border has been finalized. Delivery, installation, training, and 
full operational status of biometric equipment in Ciudad Hidalgo and 
Talisman have been accomplished. Biometric fusion has proven to be 
a successful solution with a 3 minute average time for capture of 

biographic, facial, iris, and fingerprints by INAMI officers. 
However, much remains to be done — physical security is virtually 
non-existent and current traveler enrollment is done on a volunteer 
basis. 

27. (SBU) SSP CRUCES PROJECT: NAS contractor initiated a test bed 
study to evaluate available solutions that meet SSP requirements in 
Plataforma Mexico for a quantitative analysis tools to analyze large 
volumes of information with SSP's database. The evaluation will 
conclude on December 23, 2009. 

28. (SBU) PRG JUSTICIA EFECTIVA PARA TODOS (JET) (formally 
CONSTANZA): Phase 1 of the $25 million project to provide database 
administration and system management software was completed on 
December 4. Initial concurrence on the NAS contractor's findings 
have been accepted by the GOM. Acceptance of the requirements by 
the PGR Oficial Mayor is in abeyance until PGR has concurrence from 
Presidencia. 

29. (SBU) NAS efforts in the PGR JET project are not to assess the 
overall system but rather to validate and purchase the needed 
database administration software - Oracle, RedHat, VmWare. The GOM 
technical approach appears to be very solid for overall system 
operation and database architecture. Additionally, the modular 
approach will allow the PGR to incorporate modifications dictated by 
the evolving judicial procedures under oral argumentation. The 
schedule of the PGR is very ambitious but achievable. There will be 
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a massive training effort undertaken by the PGR in closely 
coordinated in conjunction with the rollout of the software. 

30. (SBU) The key next date for the JET project is December 11th 
when NAS will submit to RPSO the delivery reports. RPSO will have 
limited time to issue the notice to proceed to the contractors to 
acquire the software. This is critical as the value added tax in 
Mexico increases from 15% to 16% on January 1, 2010 representing at 
least a $250,000 cost increase in the project. 

31. (SBU) SSP NATIONAL COMMAND AND CONTROL CENTER: Ambassador 
Pascual led the US Embassy team at the inauguration ceremony of the 
"Bunker" on November 24, 2009. There were some 500 hundred invited 
guests along the President of Mexico and other distinguished Mexican 
Government dignitaries and prominent Mexican businessmen. The 7,000 
square meter facility will serve as the information operations 
headquarters of Plataforma Mexico connecting more than 600 points 
throughout the country to include 169 Federal Police stations. 
USG-provided software technologies will enable SSP to develop a new 
uniform and standardized "National Response Framework" for 
multiagency coordination and communications to protect and to 
perform the critical functions immediately following a disaster. 
This Center puts Mexico ahead of other developed countries in 
emergency preparedness and law enforcement "during and after" 
all-hazard incidents (natural or man-made) across all affected 
geographic areas and law enforcement agencies at a national level. 

32. (SBU) The objective of the USG-sponsored assistance is to 
empower SSP with standardized core competencies (similar to DHS, DOJ 
and FEMA agencies in US) in incident management processes, 
protocols, law and order enforcement procedure and other business 
information functions. The Center will enable the SSP to respond 
swiftly and effectively using consistent procedures, common incident 
language, standardized communication protocols and have the same 
understanding of the situation (common situational awareness) and 
the operating picture at the national command center. 

33. (SBU) PLATAFORMA MEXICO - LINK ANALYSIS:  

	  The project has the objective 
of preparing and observing a proof of concept to analyze the results 
of a controlled test to validate the requirements and functionality 
of all the different proposed solutions integration with SSP's 
database, information indexing, search capacity, generation and 

elaboration of categories for searches and perpetual searches. The 
tests with five possible vendors began in November will be completed 
before mid January 2010. NAS estimates that the chosen software 
package may cost as much as $7,000,000. 

B7(E) 

CANINES 

34. (SBU) NAS and SSP finalized plans for the remainder of FY2008 
Merida Initiative funds, which will include the procurement of 
training and veterinary equipment. NAS is awaiting the design of 
the SSP Canine Facility in Mexico City, expected mid-December for 
the renovation and installation of additional kennels. Plans for the 
Canine Academy scheduled to be constructed in Tepic, Nayerit, are 
being finalized. NAS has agreed to provide support in the 
renovation of kennels, technical assistance and equipment. To meet 
the increasing demand for explosive and firearm detection canines, 
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SSP will be sending 8 handlers to the ATF Explosive Detection 
course, scheduled to begin February 15, 2010. This course will also 
include a Train-the-trainer course, which will begin Jan 4. 

35. (SBU) NAS has finalized plans with CBP in preparation for 
Mexican Customs canine training initiative. The first of three 
courses for Basic Narcotics detection will begin January 18, with a 
train-the-trainer course This initiative will train 44 Mexican 
Custom handlers/canine teams in narcotics, firearms and contraband 
detection. 

Culture of Lawfulness 

36. (SBU) In November, NSIC focused on two main programmatic area-
Expansion of the integrity/rule of law education program with the 
Federal police; and ensuring continuity of existing culture of 
lawfulness programs in the northern border state of Nuevo Lesn. 

37. (SBU) In cooperation with the NGO Mexico Unido Contra la 
Delincuencia (MUCD), NSIC developed the first draft of a 20-hour 
curricula for existing Federal Police agents to enhance their 
support for the rule of law. This complements the existing culture 
of lawfulness course for new cadets. The course outline was 
completed and submitted to the SSP for review. The overall 
curriculum, instructor manual, and student handbook are scheduled to 
be completed during the first quarter of 2010. 

38. (SBU) NSIC, with the assistance of the US Consulate, also 
secured support for the continuity of multisector culture of 
lawfulness programs in the northern border state of Nuevo Lesn. NSIC 
	 I met with the new Governor (Rodrigo Medina), 
his General Secretary, Chief of Staff, as well as the new 
Secretaries of Public Security, Attorney General, and Education. 
They explained the overall CoL approach and the scope of educational 
activities already underway in Nuevo Lesn. The Governor endorsed the 
principle of continuing existing CoL educational initiatives and 
instructed the Secretary of Public Security, Attorney General, and 
Secretary of Education to follow-up. NSIC also met with private 
sector and university leaders to introduce them to the culture of 
lawfulness approach and secure their support for a multisector 
initiative. 

B6 

DEMAND REDUCTION 

39. (SBU) DOS/NAS partners National Council against Addictions 
CONADIC and Addiction Treatment Youth Centers CIJ participated in 
the 12th Latin American Conference of Therapeutic Communities in 
Veracruz. Mexico highlighted the importance of national leadership 
in the design of demand reduction strategies and called for the 
adoption of nation-wide, scientifically sound clinical trials to 

provide a scientific basis for drug abuse policies These two 
objectives are being supported directly by NAS in Mexico. 

AVIATION PROGRAM 

40. (SBU) NAS and SSP aviation personnel traveled to Redstone 
Arsenal in Huntsville, AL to participate in the final UH-60M 
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configuration meetings with AMCOM. Delivery from Sikorsky to AMCOM 
is one aircraft each in January, February and March of 2010. 
Installation of mission equipment and training of SSP pilots in 
these aircraft is expected to continue until the end of summer of 
2010. 

MANAGEMENT 

41. (SBU) NAS Mexico hosted a week-long Contracting Officers 
Representative (COR) course resulting in the certification of 25 new 
CORs. NAS Mexico now has a large pool of certified staff available 
to be appointed by INL/RM and RPSO to provide on the ground contract 
oversight. 

42. (SBU) OBO has completed the 100% design of the 265 office space. 
A Request for Proposal (RFP) has been transmitted to OBO's proposed 
design/build firm. Initial stages of the construction project are 
planned for January 2010. 

43. (SBU) 	 arrived in 
October. In addition, 	 I was promoted to NAS 
Contracting Officer and has received his Contracting Warrant (limit: 
$250,000 per transaction), which will allow NAS Mexico to process 
more complex procurements. 
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FJN:RCH/PP 271 Cadman Plaza East 
F. #2019R00927 Brooklyn, New York 11201 
 
 

February 1, 2022 
 
TO BE FILED UNDER SEAL 
 
By Hand and ECF      
 
The Honorable Brian M. Cogan 
United States District Judge 
United States District Court 
Eastern District of New York 
225 Cadman Plaza East 
Brooklyn, New York 11201 

Re: United States v. Ivan Reyes Arzate 
 Criminal Docket No. 20-030 (BMC) 

 
Dear Judge Cogan: 
 

The government respectfully submits this sentencing letter in advance of the 
defendant’s sentencing.  On October 19, 2021, the defendant pled guilty to the lesser included 
offense of Count One of the Indictment charging him with international cocaine distribution 
conspiracy, in violation of Title 21, United States Code, Sections 963, 960(b)(1)(B)(ii) and 
959(d).  For the reasons set forth below, the government respectfully requests that the Court 
impose a sentence of 10 years’ imprisonment.  
 

I. Background 
 
As set forth in the Presentence Report (“PSR”), Mexican Sensitive Investigative 

Units (“SIUs”) are comprised of U.S.-vetted Mexican Federal Police personnel working with the 
United States government to combat narcotics trafficking, money laundering, and other criminal 
activities.  SIU officers receive direct training from the Drug Enforcement Administration 
(“DEA”) and the Department of Justice.  These vetted police officers are trusted to work with U.S. 
law enforcement personnel on investigations into, among other things, Mexican drugs cartels.   
U.S. law enforcement agencies also routinely share sensitive information with SIU personnel so 
that the U.S. and Mexican governments can work collaboratively to investigate and prosecute drug 
traffickers.  Drug traffickers targeted by these operations are often arrested in Mexico and 
extradited to the United States for prosecution.  See PSR ¶ 5.   

Between 2003 and 2016, the defendant was a Mexican Federal Police Officer 
assigned to SIU.  Between 2008 and 2016, he was the SIU Commander, making him its highest-
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ranking officer.  In that role, the defendant was the principal point of contact for information 
sharing between U.S. and Mexican law enforcement personnel assigned to the SIU.  He routinely 
had contact with and worked collaboratively with DEA agents in Mexico City to target drug 
traffickers working for Mexico’s most dangerous cartels.    See PSR ¶¶ 4-6.   

During the relevant time, El Seguimiento 39 was a sophisticated drug trafficking 
organization with a vast cocaine distribution network stretching from Colombia to the United 
States, including New York City.  The cartel obtained cocaine from sources of supply in South 
and Central America and used drug transportation cells in Central America to transport cocaine 
into Mexico via boats, aircraft, and commercial vehicles.  From Mexico, the cartel’s transportation 
network moved cocaine across the U.S.-Mexico border at ports of entry in Texas and California 
and then into cities throughout the United States.  To date, law enforcement officers have seized 
thousands of kilograms of cocaine and millions of dollars in drug-related proceeds connected to 
El Seguimiento 39.  El Seguimiento 39 bribed police officers to further its drug trafficking 
activities.  See PSR ¶¶ 7-8.   

 
In 2016, in his role as SIU Commander, the defendant became aware of a pending 

DEA investigation into El Seguimiento 39.  Shortly thereafter, the defendant personally met with 
leaders of the cartel, shared information with them about the U.S. investigation and accepted a 
$290,000 bribe in exchange for his assistance and the assistance of other corrupt officials.  The 
defendant was fired from SIU the following day.  See PSR ¶ 9, 27.   

On March 27, 2017, the defendant made his initial appearance in the Northern 
District of Illinois on a complaint and arrest warrant issued on February 10, 2017.  On July 27, 
2017, a grand jury in the Northern District of Illinois returned an indictment charging the 
defendant with obstruction of justice conspiracy and obstruction of justice, both in violation of 
18 U.S.C. § 1512(c)(2).  See United States v. Reyes-Azarte, 17-CR-84 (N.D. Il.).  In 2018, the 
defendant pled nolo contendere to those charges.  The court sentenced him to 40 months’ 
imprisonment.  The defendant was scheduled to be released from custody on January 27, 2020, 
and deported to Mexico soon thereafter.  The charges in the Northern District Illinois case also 
stemmed from the defendant’s corrupt activities on behalf of El Seguimiento 39.      

 On January 23, 2020, a grand jury in this district returned an indictment charging 
the defendant with cocaine distribution conspiracy, cocaine importation conspiracy 
and international cocaine distribution conspiracy.  The defendant was arrested prior to his release 
from federal custody in connection with his prosecution in the Northern District of Illinois.  The 
defendant has been in custody since his arrest in 2017. 

 On October 19, 2021, the defendant pled guilty before this Court to the lesser 
included offense Count One of the indictment, charging him with international cocaine 
distribution conspiracy.  As part of his plea agreement, the defendant stipulated that he is 
responsible for conspiring to import more than 450 kilograms of cocaine. 

II. Sentencing Guidelines  
 

  The government agrees with the Guidelines calculation set forth in the PSR, and 
submits that this Guidelines calculation should be applied: 
 

Base Offense Level (§§ 2D1.1(a)(5) & (c)(1))) 38 
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Plus:      Defendant Bribed or Attempted to Bribe Law Enforcement                  
Officer ((§ 2D1.1(b)(11)) +2 

Plus:      Defendant Abused Position of Trust ((§ 3B1.3) +2 

Minus:   Acceptance of Responsibility (§ 3E1.1) -3 

 Total:                 39 
 
See PSR ¶¶ 15-25.  The total Offense Level for Count One is 39, which, based on a Criminal 
History Category of I, carries a Guidelines range of 262-327 months in custody.  This calculation 
differs from the government’s initial estimate as set forth in the plea agreement, which 
erroneously did not include the two-point enhancement for abuse of position of trust.  The 
government submits that the U.S. Probation Department’s Guidelines Calculation is correct and 
should be applied in this case.  The defendant is subject to a five-year mandatory minimum 
sentence of incarceration. 
 

III. A Sentence of 10 Years’ Imprisonment is Appropriate 
 

The government respectfully submits that a sentence of 10 years’ imprisonment is 
sufficient but not greater than necessary based on the facts of this case.   

 
The nature and circumstances of the instant offense are inherently serious and 

support a significant sentence.  See 18 U.S.C. § 3553(a)(1).  The defendant was the SIU’s 
highest-ranking officer and was the principal point of contact for information sharing between 
U.S. and Mexican law enforcement personnel assigned to the SIU.  Instead of upholding the rule 
of law and working with U.S. law enforcement to combat the trafficking of drugs into the United 
States, the defendant accepted a $290,000 bribe from El Seguimiento 39 in exchange for his 
assistance and the assistance of other corrupt officials.  Although the defendant’s conduct with 
respect to El Seguimiento 39 was limited because he was fired from SIU shortly after he 
accepted this bribe, a significant sentence is warranted for this serious and corrupt conduct.  

 
The defendant’s personal circumstances also support a significant sentence.  

Unlike some members of drug trafficking conspiracies who are often recruited in Mexico under 
difficult personal and financial situations, the defendant committed this offense solely for 
financial gain even though he enjoyed a stable upbringing in Mexico, received a college degree 
in law, and was employed as a high-ranking police officer in a highly sensitive position.  Simply 
put, the defendant chose greed and corruption over the well-being of the citizens of Mexico and 
the United States.   

 
Although the risk of the defendant reoffending is likely low given that he will not 

regain his position of trust after he returns to Mexico, a significant sentence will serve as general 
deterrence for this serious conduct.  See 18 U.S.C. § 3553(b)(2)(B).  As this Court is aware, it is 
far too common for law enforcement officers in Mexico to corruptly forge alliances with cartels 
which send large quantities of drugs to the United States and routinely commit horrendous acts 
of violence.  A significant sentence will demonstrate that the United States remains committed to 
rooting out corruption, wherever it exists, and preventing drug cartels from sending massive 
quantities of drugs into the United States. 
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The defendant submits that a mandatory-minimum sentence of five years’ 

imprisonment is sufficient in this case for several reasons, including because a lengthier sentence 
would create unwarranted sentencing disparities with other cases of corrupt officials.  (Def.’s 
Letter at 12.)  Although the defendant cites three cases in support of his argument, the 
government submits that a sentence of 10 years’ imprisonment – far below the Guidelines range 
– would not create unwarranted sentencing disparities, while still accounting for the defendant’s 
relative culpability in the drug trafficking conspiracy.  For example, a former member of the 
Honduran National Police was sentenced last year in the Southern District of New York to 12 
years’ imprisonment for conspiring to import cocaine into the United States when he worked 
with a drug trafficking organization by engaging in drug trafficking, money laundering, sanctions 
evasion, and debt collection.  See United States v. Juan Manuel Avila Meza, 15-CR-174 (LGS) 
(S.D.N.Y.).  In that case, although the defendant stipulated to possession of a weapon under 
U.S.S.G. § 2D1.1(b)(1), he faced a Guidelines range of 210 to 262 months’ imprisonment, 
significantly shorter than the defendant’s Guidelines range in this case.  Several co-defendants in 
that case, also law enforcement officers in Honduras, received sentences from five to 14 years’ 
imprisonment.   

 
Although the defendant does not explicitly request that the Court consider his 40-

month sentence stemming from the case in U.S. District Court for the Northern District of 
Illinois in determining the sentence in this case, the defendant states that “the charged conduct 
[in Illinois] is part of the instant offense and Mr. Reyes has been incarcerated since surrendering 
in Chicago on March 27, 2017.”  (Def.’s Letter at 13 n.7.)  The government concurs with this 
statement and submits that the Court can, in its discretion, consider the defendant’s sentence 
imposed in the Northern District of Illinois in determining the appropriate sentence in this case.  
See U.S.S.G. § 5K2.23 (providing that a downward departure may be appropriate where a 
defendant has completed serving a term of imprisonment resulting from another offense that is 
relevant conduct to the instant offense of conviction).   
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  1336JOSE MORENO - DIRECT - 

day.

Q What was the better plan?

A Basically to come back, gather at the staging location,

all of us together, and then have the SIU team enter the area,

detain the guards at the security gates so they would allow us

access into the area and so that we could do the work that we

need to do to locate Chapo Guzman.

Q In your training and experience, what are some of the

steps you take to set up a capture operation for a fugitive?

A First you got to come up with a plan, and after that --

which goes over all the details of how it's going to be

executed.  You come up with a staging location, where you're

going to meet right before you execute that plan so that

everybody is ready to go.  And everybody goes in unison to the

location that is going to be targeted.

Q You've mentioned a couple of times a staging location or

a staging area.  What's that?

A A staging location is usually a place that is picked

nearby the target that you're going to go and do an operation

on, and it's in close proximity, not necessarily nearby so

you're not -- so they don't find out that you're there.  And

we utilize that to just stage one more time before we go and

conduct the actual operation.

Q Those steps you listed that are usually successful for

capturing a fugitive, did you take those steps that day?
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A Because the U.S. Marshals are the ones who had the

equipment and they were the ones who were going to pinpoint

the exact location of Chapo Guzman.

Q Is being closer to the phone valuable for pinpointing the

exact location?

A Yes.  That equipment best works when you're very close to

the phone.  It gives you a real good approximate location

where it's at.

Q Was there a point where the Marshals identified the

likely location of Chapo's phone?

A Yes, there was.

MR.   I'd like to show for the witness only,

please, what has been marked as Government Exhibit 208-31.

Q Can you see that on your screen?

A Yes, sir.

Q What are we looking at here?

A This is the cul-de-sac that we -- or the U.S. Marshals

entered and were able to identify the -- what we thought was

the location of Chapo Guzman at that time.

Q Is this a fair and accurate depiction of where the

operation took place on that day?

A Yes.  This is La Camino del Estero, and the location is

here visible.  And I can point that to you if you want.

MR.   Your Honor, at this time seek to admit

Government Exhibit 208-31 into evidence.
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Q Based on what you could see, did the SIU cover the back

of the residence?

A No.  I was in a position where I could see that no one

covered the rear of the residence.

Q Why didn't you cover the rear of the residence?

A Again, that wasn't my job to do.  I have no

jurisdictional powers in Mexico.  I cannot effect arrest, so

that was not my job to do.

Q What happened after the SIU eventually entered the fourth

residence?

A Approximately about ten minutes after they went to that

location, we drove to the front of the gate of the house, the

residence.

Q Was Chapo Guzman inside?

A No, Chapo Guzman was not inside.

Q What happened next once you arrived through the front?

A When I arrived through the front, I made my way into the

residence, where I noticed there were four individuals who had

been arrested.  I began to utilize my BlackBerry telephone to

not only videotape, but take photographs of the residence and

the outside of it.

Q Did you see if the Mexican federal police were seizing

items?

A Yes.

Q What kind of items?
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did wrong perhaps was not telling the DEA agents about the 

work that I was doing, but the relationship -- 

THE INTERPRETER:  Re-rendering by the interpreter.

THE DEFENDANT:  The working relationship with the DEA 

is a relationship of cooperation and it is not the 

relationship to a boss.  And that's what I feel was wrong.  

THE COURT:  In other words, you were taking -- you 

acknowledge that you shared -- you solicited information from 

U.S. law enforcement personnel regarding U.S. investigations 

and you transmitted that to the drug agents, the drug groups; 

is that right?  

THE DEFENDANT:  I do acknowledge that, your Honor, 

but not under the circumstances that have been stated.  I do 

acknowledge it -- 

THE INTERPRETER:  By interpreter -- 

(Pause.) 

THE COURT:  All right.  

THE INTERPRETER:  The interpreter requested for a 

repeat. 

THE DEFENDANT:  The circumstances have changed -- 

THE INTERPRETER:  Re-rendered by interpreter.  

THE DEFENDANT:  The circumstances evolved.  That's 

all.  

THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you.  It is now my 

obligation to impose a sentence that's reasonable under all 
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IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS 

EASTERN DIVISION 
 
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA  ) 
      ) Case No. 17-CR-84 

v.    ) Honorable Harry D. Leinenweber   
    ) Judge Presiding 

IVAN REYES AZARTE   ) 
 

DEFENDANT’S CERTIFICATES IN SUPPORT OF HIS POSITION PAPER 
 

 Now Comes the Defendant, IVAN REYES AZARTE, by and through his attorneys,  

 and , and submits 14 certificates in support of his position 

paper.  The certificates represent the following:  

1. DEA Sensitive Investigative Unit Training Certification: November 21, 2002 
 
2. Organization of American States, Inter-American Drug Abuse Commission and Royal  

Canadian Mountain Police Drug Enforcement International Observer Attachment Pro-
gram: October 3, 2003 

 
3. DEA Certification for Safety Clandestine Laboratory Seminar: July 22, 2005 
 
4. FBI Latin America Law Enforcement Executive Development Seminar:  

September 5-28, 2007 
 
5. FBI/Los Angeles Sheriff Department Executive Leadership Training Course:  

September 18 to October 16, 2008 
 

6. DEA Sensitive Investigative Unit Training Program Advanced Course: July 2, 2010 
 

7. DEA Award for Special Act or Service for Dedication to Duty and Outstanding  
Contributions: August 2011 

 
8. DEA Certificate of Appreciation for Outstanding Contributions in the Field of Drug Law 

Enforcement: 2012 
 
9. DEA Certificate of Appreciation for Valuable Assistance in Operation “Mama y Papa”: 

December 18, 2013 
 
10. DEA Certificate for Mexican Federal Law Enforcement Analysis Training: May 22, 2014 
 
11. Certificate of Appreciation from New York Organized Crime Drug Enforcement Strike 

Force: April 2014 
 
12. DEA Certificate for Mexican Federal Law Enforcement Analysis Training: May 22, 2014 
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Summary 

    

1. (SBU) Organized crime killings in 2008 are up over record 
numbers last year. Large scale shootouts around the country 
over the last two weeks have left dozens dead. And the 
cartels are not only killing each other but going after the 
police as well. Over the last ten days, assassins have 
killed high-ranking police officials in Tijuana, Ciudad 
Juarez 	and Mexico City 

Much of the violence can be attributed directly to 
GOM success in disrupting the cartels. While President 
Calderon is insistent the GOM is undeterred in its efforts, 
the attacks on police are taking a toll as they struggle to 
meet recruiting targets. End Summary. 

 

B7(D) 
B7(F) 

 

2.(SBU) Mexican newspapers tally between 900 and 1100 
organized crime homicides so far this year. Chihuahua, Baja 
California, and the State of Mexico each account for more 
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than 10% of these homicides. The states of Sinaloa, 
Michoacan, and Guerrero also figure prominently in the murder 
count. The last two weeks have been particularly bloody with 
a major shootout in Tijuana (April 26), which left 13 people 
dead, two back-to-back massacres in Guerrero (May 3 and 4) 
which left 17 ranchers dead, and a shootout in Zacatecas (May 
6) which left 3 dead. The first 10 days of May registered 
over 100 drug-related homicides, almost 20 percent of which 
were law enforcement officials. 

Month 	Police/Military 	Total 

Jan 	23 	248 
Feb 	19 	245 
Mar 	20 	232 
Apr 	11 	107 
May 1-10 	20 	108 

Total 	93 	940 

OK Corral from Coast to Coast 

3. (SBU) Mexico has been hit by a wave of violence across the 
country over the last two weeks. 

-- Tijuana: The April 26 shootout among members of the 
Arrellano Felix Organization (AFO) left thirteen drug 
traffickers dead. Media speculate the violence resulted from 
a meeting of the rival factions which turned sour or the 
consequence of a kidnapping of members of opposing groups. 

-- Guerrero: In two separate attacks in the southern state 
of Guerrero, 17 ranchers were killed by suspected drug 
hitmen. On May 4 at least 10 ranchers were killed in an 
attack by 40 armed men on the estate of a well-known and 
politically connected rancher, Rogaciano Alba Alvarez. The 
attack followed an attack on May 3 in which seven ranchers, 
who were on their way back from a meeting with Alba, were 
killed. The attack may have been an attempt to settle a score 
with Alba, whose two sons were killed in the attack and whose 
daughter was kidnapped. He had survived an earlier attempted 
assassination in Michoacan in 2006. 

-- Zacatecas: On May 7, a clash between army soldiers and 
presumed cartel enforcers leaving an illegal horse race 
resulted in three deaths, including a young boy caught in the 
cross-fire. 

-- Ciudad Juarez: Two-thousand troops and 500 federal police 
deployed to Chihuahua in late March may have resulted in 
restoring a semblance of order ) media report that killings 
in the state appear to have declined from 25 per week to 26 
in over the first three weeks of the operation. 

Police Taking Major Hits 
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4. (SBU) Law enforcement and military officials continue to 
be targeted with just under 100 drug-related homicides 
through early May. In the first 10 days of May, police 
became a prime target, with the killings in this short time 
frame making up over 20 percent of police homicides committed 
during the prior four months. High-profile police killings 
include: 

-- On May 1, unknown gunmen assassinated Robert Velasco 
Bravo, head of the Organized Crime Department at the 
Secretariat of Public 	Security (SSP). Velasco was a  trusted 
and respected 	  leader in the 
Sensitive Investigative Unit (SIU) Program. Although initial 
reports indicated that he died during an attempted robbery, 
the discovery of a murder weapon with a silencer and multiple 
head wounds suggest that it was a professional hit. 

-- On May 3, apparent car-jackers murdered Aristeo Gomez, a 
senior administrative officer within the SSP. 

-- On May 3, SSP Secretary Garcia Luna eulogized Velasco, as 
well as Gomez, four other PFP officials killed April 17 in 
Tijuana, and four PFP officials were killed May 2 in a 
confrontation in Culiacan, Sinaloa. 

-- On May 7, assassins killed Saul Pena, a senior Ciudad 
Juarez (CJ) municipal police officer. He was the third 
policeman to be killed in CJ in a 24-hour period and the 20th 
police official killed in the city this year. Pena was due 
to be named one of CJ's five police commanders. 

-- On May 8, a lone gunman shot and killed Edgar Eusebio 
Millan Gomez, the Federal Police's General Coordinator for 
Regional Security. Police captured the shooter (a recent 
prison releasee) told police he had been paid by an unknown 
man $10,000 to kill Millan. A close confidant of SSP's 
Garcia Luna, Millan coordinated state Federal Police 
delegates and was deeply in mixed police-military surges  
against the cartelsi 

-- On May 9, Esteban Robles Espinoza (aka "El Lobo"), a top 
Mexico City police commander was shot seven times in his car 
by four attackers in a minivan near his home in the San Juan 
de Aragon neighborhood. Robles headed the Honor and Justice 
Commission, an internal affairs unit of the city's Attorney 
General's Office. 

B7(F) 

B7(E) 

B7(E) 
B7(F) 
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-- On May 10, deputy police chief of Ciudad Juarez, Juan 
Antonio Ramon Garcia, was shot dead. Garcia's name recently 
appeared on the top of a hit list found at a monument to dead 
officers. 

Cause and Effect 

5. (SBU) GOM success in disrupting the cartels )- in the 
form of pressure applied through massive military/police 
surges along with more targeted arrests based on improved 
intelligence -- lies at the heart of the much of the violence 
both within and between cartel organizations. Arrests and 
killings create power vacuums that criminals seek to fill, 
often with guns. While violence is always present in these 
organizations, its spread and nature is constantly changing, 
always ratcheting upwards in brutality ) from heads rolling 
across dance floors, to the assassination of El Chao 
Gunman's 22-year-old son on May 9  

6. (SBU) President Calderon insists the GOM is more 
determined than ever to win its war against organized crime. 

7. (SBU) For now we have no reason to expect a major shift in 
terms of the violence. As long as the GOM keeps the pressure 
on the cartels, we can expect continued outbreaks of violence 
within and between the cartels as well as in the form of 
striking out against authorities. 
Visit Mexico City's Classified Web Site at 
http://www.state.sgov.gov/p/wha/mexicocity  and the North American 
Partnership Blog at http://www.intelink.gov/communities/state/nap/  
GARZA 

NNNN 
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there?

A Yes.

MR.   I'd like to show what's in evidence as 

Government Exhibit 36, please.

Q Who is this?

A Victor Garay.

Q Who is he?

A He was a commissioner within the SSP, Mexican Federal 

Police.

Q What kind of stuff did he handle?

A He -- durinmy time, he handled operations, he handled -- 

he was a different division from -- from Pequeno and he 

handled -- there was a unit that did special operations and it 

was under his -- his division.

Q Were they focusing on drug traffickers?

A Yes.

Q Who did he report to?

A To Genaro Garcia Luna.

Q Did you ever meet Victor Garay?

A I did.

Q How many times?

A Once.

Q Can you tell us about it?

A I was conducting interviews at SIEDO pursuant to a 

corruption case and he was present in the building when I was 
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A That the suspect might be intimidated because of his 

presence.

MR. :  I would like to show what's already in 

evidence as Government Exhibit 19-A.

Q Who is this?

A He is -- his name was Edgar Bayardo.   

Q Who is he?

A He was a commander within a Mexican Federal Police unit.

Q Is that part of the SIU?

A No.

Q What was it?

A It was a narcotics unit independent of the SIU.

Q How often did you meet with him?

A Often, I'd say weekly or biweekly.

Q What would you meet with him about?

A About operations and investigations.

Q So even though he wasn't in the SIU, you would still meet 

with him about operations?

A Yes.

Q And that was to target drug traffickers?

A Yes.

Q Who did he report to? 

A He reported to Victor Garay.

MR. :  Thank you.  We can take that down for 

now.
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matter. 

Q Nacho is sending this message on behalf of Chapo? 

A That's what he told me. 

Q What did you say after Nacho Coronel told you about 

killing Roberto Velasco? 

A Well, I asked -- I called my brother Mayo on the radio 

and I asked him if he knew anything about this guy who had 

asked me for a favor from El Chingadazo and an interpreter 

asked Bolanos and I said the message is from Mechudo. 

Q Mr. Zambada, who is Chingadazo in this conversation? 

A Well, that's what my brother Mayo and I would refer to 

Nacho Coronel over the radio.  And Bolanos was about Chapo? 

Q And what does the term Chingadazo mean? 

A Well, you know, something that is great.  When you are 

feeling great, I'm like Chingadazo and he would always use 

that word to say he was doing phenomenal. 

Q Who would use that word? 

A Nacho Cornell. 

Q So you are using the term Chingadazo to refer to Nacho 

Coronel? 

A Exactly. 

Q And Bolanos to refer to the defendant? 

A Exactly. 

Q What is the purpose of using those terms to refer to 

Nacho Cornell and the defendant? 
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Q During this full-blown war, did you become aware of a 

plan to murder a Venezuelan man name Raul? 

A That's right. 

Q How did you learn about this? 

A Well, the war had already started.  It had been declared 

and Raul was working for Arturo Beltran.  Before that, he had 

been working for us, for the Sinaloa Cartel and he knew a lot 

about locations, our people, especially in Mexico City.  And 

my brother told me well, if Raul betrayed us we have to kill 

him. 

Q What, if anything, did you do to assist in this murder 

plan? 

A Well, I told Mechudo that there was a kill order and he 

asked, well, how did we get him.  And since he was Venezuelan 

we installed a device at the airport through Bayardo so we 

could detect him when he was about to travel. 

Q What happened to Raul? 

A Bayardo detected him one day that he was going to travel 

and he took him in and he gave it up to Mechudo and he was 

killed. 

Q Now, you testified earlier that one of the original 

Beltran-Leyva targets that Chapo and your brother Mayo 

identified in that mountain meeting in 2007 was someone named 

Rafita.  Who is Rafita? 

A Rafita was a commander with the judicial police, the 
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that.

MR. :  And I will elicit he was not present 

when video was given to Garay. 

(End of sidebar conference.)

(Continued on the next page.)



















  1762SUMMATION - 

We would put someone in this place.  And those payments were

made directly to Mexico City, to the people in charge of

assigning them and sending them to different areas.  That's an

important point.  Hiring and firing and promotion decisions.

Those decisions go all the way to the top.  You learned that

from the honest cops who came to testify.  

Remember, Government Exhibit 711, that reinstatement

form for Francisco Canedo Zavaleta.  Genaro Garcia Luna's name

was at the bottom of that.  Those are the decisions that go

all the way to the top.  And those are the decisions you can

hold the defendant responsible for.

Israel Avila testified about this, as well.  Yes, we

had controlled over the placement of certain federal

officials.  Actually, I remember.  There's a time in Morelos

where Mario Pineda asked for some federal agents to be moved

because they had a better relationship with them.  Were they

moved?  Yeah, they were moved.

He wasn't the only one.  Rey told you the same

thing.  He had Commander Bayardo placed.  Bayardo was

introduced into the federal police because Rey paid.  And he

was promoted in the federal police because Rey paid.  And he

got to a position that was very close with the DEA because Rey

paid.  Rey also mentioned another commander,

Commander Vigueras, who was a friend of the Sinaloa Cartel.

And that's another name you should keep in mind

, RPR
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